
Robert A. Johnson
August 14, 2012

Virginia Davidson, Chair
Special Olympics Massachusetts Board of Directors
Marlborough, MA  01752

Dear Virginia:

Since the summer of 1969 I have devoted my professional life to serving children 
and adults  with intellectual disabilities. For the past 23 years I have done so here 
at Special Olympics Massachusetts; nearly 15 years as your president & CEO.  
My career has spanned a period of time when more positive change has  been 
made in the interest of people with intellectual disabilities  than in any other 
similar period in the history of mankind.  Much of that change can be attributed to 
the incredible vision and tenacity of our beloved founder, Eunice Kennedy 
Shriver. Nevertheless, it has been a distinct honor to be a small part of this 
enormously significant period in history.

The purpose of this communication is to inform you and your fellow board 
members of my desire to retire my position as president & CEO effective March 
22, 2013.

This  decision has come as  my wife of 42 years, Ellen, and I carefully contemplate 
our next chapter; our senior years.  We have four wonderful children and nine 
grandchildren in whose lives we wish to be relevant. Being a Special Olympics 
professional, as  you have heard me say countless times, is not a job, it is a way 
of life. It is  challenging, extremely rewarding, but enormously time-consuming. I 
have enthusiastically given Special Olympics Massachusetts my heart and soul 
and, in doing so, willingly made many personal sacrifices  along the way. I have 
reached an age where priorities have a tendency to shift and now I feel an 
intense need to spend more of my remaining years with my wife and the 
incredible family that we (she) have built.

My time at Special Olympics has truly been a gift. It has provided me with an 
opportunity to have an impact on so many levels. It has been an experience that I 
would not trade for the world. I cannot think of a better way to have spent the last 
23 years. I truly believe that this was the job I was born to do. I have loved every 
minute.



There are so many things that I will miss  about this organization. I will miss 
working on a daily basis with our fine staff and my extremely talented and 
dedicated management team. They are the real reason SOMA is  a strong, vital 
organization. It has been my honor to serve with them. I will miss working with 
our board of directors and "setting the course" for where we take SOMA moving 
forward. I have had the joy of working with many great board chairs. You have all 
been supportive "partners" through good times and even a few not so good 
times. You have all supported me, mentored me and helped me grow. I shall be 
forever grateful for your trust and guidance.

And then there are the athletes; so many great athletes; so many great stories. I 
have loved living those stories but, as you know, I have enjoyed telling and 
retelling those stories more than anything. They have always made me feel that 
my professional life had purpose. When I see their excitement, their joy and their 
pride my heart leaps. In fact, I think that I have only recently discovered that I 
wasn't doing this entirely for them; I was doing it for myself as well. I cannot begin 
to tell you the joy and pride I feel whenever I envision a Special Olympics athlete.

It is now time to pass  the torch to another leader who will approach this  job with 
the same enthusiasm and dedication that I have. Please know that it is  my 
intention to work hard for you right up until my final day. I shall be pleased to 
provide my successor with as much or as little guidance as he or she may desire.

It has been said that every person's purpose in life should be to leave the world 
in better shape than they found it.  I pray that this will be my simple legacy.

Most sincerely and gratefully,

Robert A. Johnson


